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MINUTES 

Thursday, December 8, 2016 

Martin Luther King Recreation Center 

271 Mackubin Street 

6:30 p.m. – 8:00 p.m. 
 

 

 

1. AGENDA, MINUTES, INTRODUCTIONS, ANNOUNCEMENTS 

� The meeting was called to order by Chair Trcka at 6:31 p.m. 

� A motion to approve the agenda was made by Commissioner Mountain and seconded 

by Commissioner Shively.  The vote was 6 to 0 in favor with three commissioners 

absent (Espinosa, Haycraft, Marckel). 

� A motion to approve the November 2016 minutes was made by Commissioner Yang 

and seconded by Commissioner Robinson.  The vote was 6 to 0 in favor with three 

commissioners absent (Espinosa, Haycraft, Marckel).   

� Commissioner Espinosa arrived after the minutes and agenda were considered. 
 

 
2. PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD 

� No one reserved the right to speak.  

� A motion to close the public comment period was made by Commissioner Mountain 

and seconded by Commissioner Shively. The vote was 7 to 0 in favor with two 

commissioners absent (Haycraft, Marckel).  
 

3. DEPARTMENT HIGHLIGHTS 

A. Emerald Ash Borer (EAB) Update – Rachel Coyle 

� Rachel Coyle, Urban Forester, presented the commission with updated information on 

infestation rates, planned removals and reforestation.  

� Director Hahm stated that plans have been adjusted as a result of 2017 proposed 

budget funds placed in contingency. More information is to come on any 

reprioritization that may be required as a financial resolution is sought. 

� Commissioner Marckel arrived during the Department Highlight. 
 

4. ACTION ITEMS 

A. Res 16-08 Victoria Park Renaming – Alice Messer 

MEMBERS PRESENT: Susan Bishop,  Rafael Espinosa, Dan Marckel,  John Mountain, 

Melvin Robinson,  Emily Shively, Andy Trcka, SuChann Yang 

MEMBERS ABSENT: Clara Haycraft 

STAFF PRESENT: Mike Hahm, Joan Phillips, Alice Messer, Rachel Coyle 

VISITORS: Shirley Erstad, Michael Kuchta,  Gary Brueggemann, Tom 

Reisner, Joe McElwain,  Tonya Johnson- Nicholie, Betty 

Moran, Adam Yust 
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� Alice Messer, Senior Landscape Architect presented a staff report on the item. She 

noted that the resolution differed from the norm as it comes with community concern.  

� The Commissioners invited those in attendance to speak on the resolution. Gary 

Brueggemann, Tom Reisner, Joe McElwain, Adam Yust, and Tonya Johnson-

Nicholie addressed the Commission. 

� Commissioner Espinosa stated that he was concerned about the involvement of 

homeowners versus those who rent in the process.  

� Alice Messer stated that the process was neither originated nor led by the Department 

of Parks and Recreation but by residents and the developer.  

� Commissioner Bishop stated she was concerned that the name may reflect the history 

of the parcel of land but not necessarily all future uses of the park and had concerns 

about the breadth of community involvement. 

� Commissioner Mountain raised concerns about the inclusivity of the process that 

occurred for all residents. 

� Commissioner Marckel questioned if there would be additional time for the 

community to revisit the naming process and about the inclusion of City of Saint Paul 

Historical Preservation Committee (HPC) staff. 

� Alice Messer indicated that she believed there would be enough time for additional 

work to occur that would not impinge on future fundraising efforts for the universally 

accessible playground at the site. 

� Commissioner Shively stated that she is looking for additional information on the 

process as well as how those findings fit within the Naming Policy prior to making a 

recommendation on the name to City Council. 

� Director Hahm stated that the Commission had the option to table the resolution to 

the February meeting that would allow additional work to be done by the community 

and/or staff, potential utilization of the master plan committee in that work and/or the 

HPC as well. 

� Commissioner Espinosa motioned to table the matter until the February 2017 

meeting. Commissioner Mountain seconded the motion. The vote was 8-0 with one 

commissioner absent (Haycraft). 

�  
5. DISCUSSION ITEMS 

A. Finalize Annual Planning Retreat 

� Staff plans to provide focused, concise staff reports on areas of interest expressed by 

the Commission as opposed to report outs from the past year.  

� The January meeting will begin with a social hour. Commissioner Espinosa suggested 

that the food provided by from a local restaurant in close proximity to the meeting 

location  
 

6. DIRECTOR’S REPORT  

A. 2017 Budget 

� Director Hahm reported that the budget was adopted as proposed with the placement 

of new funding items into contingency while the collection of ROW assessment fees 

is evaluated. Parks staff will continue to work on how to operationalize what delays 

in funding for EAB, rec centers and deferred maintenance will mean for work plans 

in 2017. The available 2017 budget for EAB remains the same as 2016 plus inflation. 
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B. Como Dockside Evaluation Process 

� Director Hahm noted that the evaluation process was part of the Commission’s work 

plan but that with the change in schedule for meetings, the sequence was out of order. 

The evaluation process will be added to the 2017 work plan allowing the report to be 

given to the Como Regional Park Committee first. 

 
7. SUBCOMMITTEE AND TASK FORCE REPORTS 

A. Como Regional Park Committee – Commissioner Marckel 

� Commissioner Marckel reported that the community evaluation process for Dockside 

at the Como Lakeside Pavilion was on the agenda for the next Como Regional Park 

Committee meeting with additional information to come. 

B. Transportation Committee of the Planning Commission – Chair Trcka 

� Chair Trcka reported that the committee had been provided a summary of the Smith 

Avenue bridge construction project. He noted that he was concerned about the 

disruption that construction will cause for bicyclists. 

� Chair Trcka also reported that the Parks and Trails Legacy Advisory Committee is 

seeking applicants and that US Bicycle Highway 41 is expected to have a grand 

opening and ribbon cutting ceremony on May of 2017.  

C. Community Engagement Reports 

� No update 

D. Other Reports 

� The Scheffer Community Design Advisory Committee will be added to the agenda 

with updates provided by Commissioner Robinson who is a member. 

� Commissioner Bishop noted that the America Walks Summit would be coming to 

Saint Paul in September of 2017 for those interested. 

 
2. ADJOURNMENT 

� A motion to adjourn was made by Commissioner Shively and seconded by 

Commissioner Mountain. The meeting adjourned at 8:14 p.m.  



 
 

RESOLUTION # 16-08 
 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION: Approval of a name selection for a new City park. 

  

STAFF COMMENTS; in 2005, a new mixed-use urban village was adopted by City Council for 

the 65 acres of former Koch and Exxon Mobile properties at West 7
th

 and Otto Street.   This 

urban village was named “Victoria Park”.   

 

In 2011, an overall master plan for the 40 acres of new parkland within the urban village was 

adopted which identified parkland as “Victoria Park”. During the master planning process for the 

park, renaming was discussed but never solidified.  

 

Since the conclusion of the park master planning process, Fort Road Federation has held various 

meetings to select a new name and request a name change to Quarry Farm Park due to the sites 

historical context. 

 

Frontier farmers James and Mary Williams farmed the land in the 1850’s to 1860’s until Mr. 

Williams’ death.  Four years after Mr. Williams’ death the land became a stockyard with the 

adjacent land being used to raise cattle.  In 1896, the old farms and stockyard property was 

transformed into a stone quarry by Jacob Lauer where limestone was quarried from the site until 

1928.  The land was then sold to “Wood River Oil Tank Company”, later taken over by Shell Oil.  

 

The park name was discussed at Fort Road Federation Annual Meeting in April 2016 and Fort 

Road Federation November 2016 meeting.  Fort Road Federation voted to name the park Quarry 

Farm Park in recognition of the historical use of the site. 

 

COMMISSION REQUEST:  Approval of selected name.     

  

COMMUNITY CONCERNS:  A petition was received April 2016 from Chase Real Estate 

requesting the park name remain as Victoria Park.  Chase Real Estate and Stonebridge 

Communities own and operate over 400 rental units within the urban village. “Victoria Park 

Apartments and Townhomes” is the name for the rental housing on site. An email was also 

received from a resident requesting the name remain as Victoria Park as it relates to an adjacent 

street.   

 

 

Attached: 

  “Finding a Fitting Name for a Future Park” by Gary Brueggemann 

Petition from Chase Real Estate 

  Email from Mr. Reasoner 







From: Thomas Reasoner
To: Messer, Alice (CI-StPaul)
Subject: Community Reporter
Date: Sunday, November 20, 2016 3:31:40 PM

Hi Alice.
I'm emailing in response to two articles in the November issue of our local newsletter the
Community Reporter.  
In one article, 'Creating Vibrant Public Spaces', it was heartening to learn that Penalosa's 8-80
Cities initiatives are a key part of City Planning in St. Paul and also that the Willow Reserve,
'restored and revitalized', project is moving forward despite some fears and negativity at the
North End community meetings this past year
The other article 'Our Park at the River' was also good news. It's been exciting to watch the
regrading and pathway extensions materialize as the park takes shape. However, the apparent
necessary renaming and/or name choice puzzles me.  Quarry Farm sounds like brand of
pickled beets. I know the park area has been many things over the years from, a farm, a ferry
landing, a quarry, an oil storage facility and brownfield site.  It seems arbitrary and somewhat
forced to rename the park just for the sake of not calling it Victoria Park.   
The Park may well be 'Our' park, in the locale sense, however, it is a city park and will
become a major one at that when it is complete. 
Victoria sounds just fine and a street that runs all across our city.   
I'm sure her majesty wouldn't mind, if indeed she was consulted or referenced, and if a name
change is warranted, it would seem to be more than at a local subcommittee's discretion. 
Regardless, the 8-80 Cities, Willow Reserve and Park with No Name are all good things
Have a Happy Thanksgiving. 
Cheers,
Tom 

mailto:alice.messer@ci.stpaul.mn.us


 

 
 
April 1, 2016 
 
Michael Hahm, Director  
Cc: Alice Messer, Senior Landscape Architect 
Saint Paul Parks and Recreation 
Re: Victoria Park Re-Naming  
 
Mr. Hahm, 
 
Chase Real Estate and Stonebridge Communities are the developers and owners of Victoria Park Apartments & 
Townhomes in the Victoria Park neighborhood of Saint Paul.  We operate and manage 215 residential units with an 
additional 197 units coming later this fall at our new Phase 2 apartment building; currently in construction at the corner 
of Otto and Shepard Road.  This project anchors the Eastern corner of the 40 acre park. We have been collaborating our 
site planning in conjunction with elements of the new park with the City for the past two years.   
 
Our company bought into the vision of the Victoria Park Master Plan; seeing the area transition from once an oil tank 
farm to redeveloped property slated for housing.  We began development agreements with the City and the purchasing 
of property in the neighborhood beginning in 2012.  Our significant costs in environmental studies and soil remediation 
of these properties have been part of our investment in seeing housing work here. 
 
We are committed to the neighborhood and its ongoing enhancements. Victoria Park has been the brand and identity 
since the original redevelopment vision was adopted with the Victoria Park Master Plan | 2005. It is important to us to 
strengthen this neighborhood’s identity by preserving its iconic park’s name in being of the same name. 
 
This letter is to petition the Park Board in the naming of this park to remain as ‘Victoria Park’. 
 
Our residents and staff are especially excited of the development of the park and many have attended the park design 
and neighborhood meetings in the past.  The attached list of names are of our residents and staff members (Saint Paul 
Residents) at Victoria Park Apartments who support the park name: “Victoria Park”.  
 
We appreciate your consideration in this matter and look forward to enjoying the future park.  
 
 
Best Regards, 
 
 
 
 
 
Joe McElwain 
Development Manager | Architect 
Chase Real Estate 
2140 County Road 42 West 
Burnsville, MN 55337 


























	PRC Minutes 12 08 2016
	Res 16-08 Supporting Docs
	Community Reporter
	Park Board Petition - Victoria Park 4-1-2016
	Res 16-08 Supporting Docs


